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Date: Thursday 28th April 2022 
Dear FOI Applicant,  
Thank you for your freedom of information request received in this office on 1st April 2022 in which you asked:
1. What road victims support services do you offer?

2. Who provides your road victims support services?

3. Who is eligible for road victim support?

4. What number/percentage of road victims receive road victims support?

5. What number/percentage of road victims do not take up an offer of road victims support?
In response to your request, I can confirm as follows: 

1. In September 2015 West Midlands Police launched the United Kingdom’s first dedicated Family Liaison Unit (FLU), housed within Central Motorway Police Group (CMPG) Regional Collision Investigation Unit (CIU).  The FLU was created in order to deliver a prestige, bespoke family liaison service to persons connected and affected directly or indirectly, following an individual’s death as a result of a road traffic collision.  The remit of the FLU is to provide formal information and support regarding the CJS process and to remain objective in the service they provide. As such, they were unable to directly address the welfare of the family and victims affected; families and victims whose support needs are on often par with those affected by homicide. It was due to this gap in service provision, highlighted through consultation with bereaved families that the Road Collision Project was formed in 2018. 
 
The Road Collision Project is commissioned by the Police and Crime Commissioner offering a bespoke service supporting families and individuals impacted by fatal or life changing road collision. The project ensures families bereaved by road collision, or individuals that sustain serious injury as a result of road collision due to culpable offence will be assigned a dedicated case worker to support a family’s welfare while helping with practical needs such as assisting with the funeral, medical appointments, childcare, transportation and financial assistance (such as benefits and compensations claims) with the aim of coordinating existing support services in the region and becoming the region’s lead on victim support for road collision victims. 
 
Following receipt of a referral, the Road Collision Case-Workers (RCCs) will contact the referring FLO to gain any further information required prior to contacting the service user. Under normal circumstances (e.g. no covid restrictions) a joint visit will be arranged with both the FLO and RCC to offer a warm handover. 
 

2. Victim Support offers this service in collaboration with West Midlands Police with Referrals for the project coming from one source: the FLO Team of CMPG, Staffordshire and West Midlands Serious Collision Investigation Unit. 
  
3. The service will support:
 
· Families bereaved due to road collisions
· Victims of road collisions who suffer serious or life-changing injuries 
· Families of those who suffer serious/life-changing injuries.  
 
During 2021-2022, Victim Support with consent from the Police and Crime Commissioner piloted an expanded criterion.  This expanded criterion allowed the project to extend support families bereaved by non-culpable road collision. For these families, there may not be enough evidence to identify a culpable party but they are still under the remit of the FLOs.  
 
Following this pilot, the criteria for the 2022 – 2023 project is: 
 
· Any fatality regardless of third-party culpability (except involving suicide/medical episode – referred to as ‘Sudden’);
· Referral for a family member (defined as the spouse, the person who is living with the victim in a committed intimate relationship, in a joint household and on a stable and continuous basis, the relatives in direct line, the siblings and the dependants of the victim) - article 2 of the Victims’ Directive. 
· A person whose life threatening/changing injuries was the result of a road traffic collision, where there is a third party under investigation, for one or more offences that may result in subsequent prosecution.
· Referral may also be for a family member of the injured person as defined above.

· Consideration will need to be given regarding geographical location of service users, prior to referral process i.e. must be West Midlands based. 

 
 4. Please see the following statistics concerning the number of road victims who have received road victims support: 

· Total cases from referrals since the project began = 195

· Number of cases that received support = 180 (92%)

· Number of cases closed without support = 15 (8%)

· Breakdown of cases closed without support = 4 closed as Duplicate, 11 closed as support not taken up

5.Please see response to question four. 
Freedom of Information Right of Appeal 

Any person who has requested information from the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) and is unhappy with the way their request for information has been handled can request a review of their case. 
A request for review must be made in writing by letter or email.  You should include the reference number of your request if you have it, and outline why you are requesting the review to: 

Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner 

Lloyd House 

Birmingham 

B4 6NQ 

Telephone: 0121 626 6060 

Email: wmpcc@westmidlands.police.uk

All requests for review will be recorded. Receipt of a request for internal review will be acknowledged and the appellant informed of an estimated date for determining the outcome. The OPCC will attempt to respond to internal reviews as soon as practicable and in any case within two months. 

All investigations will be undertaken by someone not involved in the original response. 

The result of any internal review will be communicated to the appellant outlining the decisions taken. 

If you remain dissatisfied with the handling of your request or complaint, you have a right to appeal to the Information Commissioner at: 

The Information Commissioner's Office 

Wycliffe House 

Water Lane 

Wilmslow 

Cheshire 

SK9 5AF 

Telephone: 08456 30 60 60 or 01625 54 57 45 

Website: www.ico.gov.uk 

There is no charge for making a request for internal review or appeal to the Information Commissioner.
Yours sincerely, 
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Alethea Fuller
Deputy Chief Executive
	Lloyd House, Colmore Circus Queensway, Birmingham, B4 6NQ
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